GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 21 February 2019 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mrs Moughtin (Chairman) 

Mr A. Jones (Deputy Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Mr I. Davison

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath

Apologise


Mr D. Lace

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	18/085
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the February meeting. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINTES

	18/086
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting and the Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 17 January 2019. The Deputy Chairman proposed this item and it was seconded by Ms Hannan. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTER ARISING

	18/087
	Item 18/071 Registration of Electors 

The Deputy Chairman reported he had written to the Chief Minister to request an extension to the scope of the investigation to address the original complaint which was to determine the legal authority used by the Chief Secretary’s officers to remove electors. The Town Clerk reported he had advised the investigating officer the Commissioners had sought an extension to the remit of his investigation.
Item 18/071 Derby Road and Shoprite Car Park

The Board noted a meeting had taken place on 30 January 2019 between representatives of Shoprite and the Commissioners. Mr Davison reported the Commissioners had received a communication on 19 February 2019 stating the senior managers of Shoprite had agreed to appoint an advocate to draw up an licence agreement for the use of the Commissioners’ car parking spaces in the car park nearest to the store and for the public use of all the Shoprite’s car parking spaces in the old surgery area of their car park.
Item 18/073 Peel Sunset Bowling Club

The Board noted a communication agreeing to replace the wooden gutter boards for the green at a cost of £6,196.65 was sent to the Peel Sunset Bowling Club. The Town Clerk reported he had subsequently discussed this matter with the Bowling Club Secretary and was advised additional work was required to the gutters which was not included within this quotation. The Town Clerk advised any additional costs would require the approval of the Board who had believed the quotation was for a full refurbishment project. The Town Clerk recommended the Board should review this expenditure to ensure the full costs of these works could be determined and the works undertaken in the most cost effective manner. He advised the works would be undertaken at the end of 2019 which provided sufficient time for this review. Mr Heath proposed this review should take place. This was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed. Mr Convery declared an interest in this matter and did not take part in the vote.
Item 18/075 Black Dog Oven

The Town Clerk reported he had met the owners of the Black Dog Oven to establish the details of their proposal. The owners of this business provided a copy of their business case which the Town Clerk circulated to the Board. The Town Clerk reported this business was seeking a lease to set up a permanent location using an adapted and cladded container rather than a street trading licence. He reported they had proposed this business could be located on Fenella Beach Car Park, the inner breakwater or in the Marine Parade area. The Chairman stated the Fenella Beach Car park location was exposed to tidal action during winter storms and a proposal of this nature would reduce parking in the summer. Mr Davison advised he supported this proposal in principle but did not think any of these locations were suitable. The Deputy Chairman advised this matter was assessed by the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management. This Committee had received communication from another business concerning the establishment of a similar business on Peel Promenade and the Commissioners would need to ensure any opportunities were subject to a tendering process. The Deputy Chairman proposed the views of the Board should be reported to the owners of the Black Dog Oven. This was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 18/065 Peel Sewerage Treatment Works

The Board noted the communication requesting a date for the visit to Balladoole waste treatment works was sent to the Manx Utility Authority. The Town Clerk reported a date for this visit had not been confirmed and once this information was available it would be circulated to members of the Board.
Item 18/082 Protection of Peel Footpaths and Ecology

The Town Clerk reported he had contacted the Department of Environment Food and Agriculture to ascertain if they could recommend an individual or business to provide environment and ecology advice on how best to maintain and protect these Peel assets including the Peel Hill footpaths. The Department’s officers had advised they would provide this advice at no cost to the Commissioners.
Item 18/067 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the opportunities to place recycling receptacles in the town required further assessment and would be reported to a future Board meeting.
The Board noted no any other business items required consideration at this time.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	18/088
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update

The Deputy Chairman reported a meeting had taken place on 17 January 2019 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members considered and did not oppose planning applications 18/01347/B Replacement of conservatory roof at 34 Ballaquane Park; and 18/01349/B Additional use for Tourism at 4 Shore Road.
The lead members considered the following planning decisions required no further action: 

18/01038/B Approval for extension to the northern elevation of lifeboat house, and alteration to launch ramp and sea wall; 18/00899/B Approval for replacement windows at 25 Church Street; 18/01239/B Approval for replacement front door at 20 Bridge Street; 18/01223/B Approval for creation of rear court yard, replacement front door and alterations to former shop frontage at 1 Douglas Street; 18/01229/B Approval for creation of a secure bin enclosure to the rear of the school at the QE II High School, Douglas Road; and 18/01270/B Approval for replacement windows at 33 Market Street.
The lead members noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s Highway Service Division objection to the Commissioners’ playground proposal at the Western Swimming Pool dated 18 December 2018. The lead members agreed the Town Clerk should write to the Department of Environment, Food, and Agriculture’s Planning Division to respond to the issues raised within the objection.
The lead members noted the content of the communication from the Manx Fish, Pickle and Pate vendor on Weather Glass Corner to extend their street trading licence. The lead members agreed to extend the street trading licence for a twelve month period. 
The lead members noted the business case for the Mill Road Industrial Units would be prepared by April 2019.
The lead members noted a surveyor was appointed to consider the options for the external refurbishment of the block of houses located at the northern end of the Reayrt Aalin Estate. The Housing Officer reported the high winds and heavy rainfall conditions on 15 December 2018 caused roof damage and water damage ingress into properties including a collapsed ceiling on this estate. The Town Clerk reported the refurbishment works were now likely to include more roof replacement works and less work to the external rendering. 
The lead members noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s letter dated 17 December 2018 concerning social housing rates and fees. They noted rents and fees were to increase by 2.1%.
The Town Clerk reported the new lease with the existing tenant had been signed for the Philip Christian Centre. The lead members asked if the Peel Pensioners Club were permitted to use of the hall within the lease. The Town Clerk advised the lease provided for the continued use of the hall free of charge during the new three year duration of the lease. The lead members advised the Pensioners Club were being charged for using the hall and they asked the Town Clerk to provide a copy of the relevant section of the old and new leases.
The lead members discussed the gutter maintenance works at the Sunset Bowling Green and public parking at Shoprite previously reported to the Board.
The lead members noted the Commissioners had received the £13,750 from public subscription for new clock faces in St Peter’s Clock tower and an order was place in January 2019 for the manufacture of the four new clock faces.

Item 4 Consultation on Periodic Rental Policy (General and Sheltered Housing)

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s consultation documents dated 14 December 2018. The Deputy Chairman reported this matter was considered at the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management. This Committee proposed the five years period proposed is too long for setting rent; the five year timescale does not accord with local authority duration of office; CPI does not take into account the sensitive factors associated with rent setting for low income tenants; deficiency payment and capital works should not be manipulated to fund routine operational costs; the Department has a democratic duty to consult local authorities regularly on the income generated from local authority assets and the Committee emphasised joint working with local authorities would be a more successful alternative if rent setting for longer periods was required. Ms Hannan seconded the Committee’s comments and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 5 Department of Infrastructure’s Housing ICT Platform

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s letter dated 30 January 2019 concerning the Department of Infrastructure Housing Division’s ICT platform proposal. The Deputy Chairman reported this matter was considered by the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management. This Committee noted Douglas Council had advised the Commissioners to use the simplest information technology system which is suitable to operate the housing assets owned and managed by the Commissioners and that the Commissioners had an option to join Douglas Council’s system should they wish to use a new ICT platform in the future.
Item 6 Peel Sewerage Treatment

The Board noted the content of the letter from a resident of Glenfaba Road which expressed concerns relating to the proposed location of the new sewerage treatment works adjacent to the River Neb Bridge. The Board noted the content of the Minister for Infrastructure’s response dated 11 February 2019. The Town Clerk advised the Board would be better placed to assess these issues once the visit to Balladoole was completed.

Item 7 Men in Sheds
The Deputy Chairman stated he was discussing possible locations for the establishment of a men in sheds initiative in Peel and to relocate the scouts to larger premises. He advised no specific locations had been agreed for these sheds at this time. The Deputy Chairman proposed the Commissioners should work with these bodies and other elected officials to assist in finding suitable locations for these groups. This proposal was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 8 Isle of Man Harbour Users Association

The Board noted the content of the letter dated 30 January 2019 from the Isle of Man Harbour User Association. The Clerk advised the silt issue was to be discussed at agenda item 9.
Item 9 Planning Application 18/01293/B Construction, operation and decommissioning of a temporary lagoon facility for dewatering and storing sediment dredged from Peel Marina.

The Deputy Chairman reported this matter was considered by the Lead Member Committee for Property and Asset Management. The Deputy Chairman reminded the Board this application was for the temporary storage of silt for a five year period and the application did not seek consent for the disposal of the silt or for measures to stop further silt deposits occurring in the marina. The Clerk reported this matter was discussed at the January Board meeting and the Board agreed the Commissioners would support the removal of the silt as proposed by the Department subject to them complying with any requirements of an environmental impact assessment. The Deputy Chairman proposed the Commissioners should not oppose this application which will reduce the amount of silt in the habour. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 10 Planning Decisions

The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

	
	
	

	RECREATION AND WORKS ITMES 


	18/089
	Item 11 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee 

Mr Davison reported a meeting had taken place on 31 January 2019 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members reviewed the location of the Christmas tree for the Market Place Christmas light switch on event. The Technical Officer advised a specialist large hoist was hired to place the tree adjacent to the gable end of St Peter’s Church. The new hoist ordered by the Commissioners would not have adequate reach to place the tree at this location. The Technical Officer asked the lead members if they would consider relocating the tree to the pavement in front of the Wildlife Shop or the use of an artificial tree in the grounds of St Peter’s Church. The lead members agreed to review the location of the tree for the 2019 event subject to the officers consulting with the operators of the Wildlife Shop.

The lead member noted the contents of the communication dated 27 January 2018 from the organisers of the Isle of Man Festival of Running. The lead members noted the event was scheduled to take place from 19 to 21 April 2019 and sought permission to use of the Peel Hill for the event. The lead members agreed to support this event including the use of the Commissioners’ land subject to the organisers providing adequate race marshalling, route and insurance to indemnify the Commissioners for any incidents which may occur during the event. The Town Clerk advised the event organisers had proposed a temporary closure and parking restrictions on East Quay for this year’s event. The lead members sought clarification from the event organiser on the extent of this restriction and were assured by him that these restrictions would only apply to the one way street adjacent to the House of Manannan  and the two way street adjacent to the boat park. The lead members agreed to support the imposition of traffic restrictions at these locations.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the organisers of Oie Voaldyn on of 20 January 2019 which described the changes to the event which would take place on 5 May 2019. The lead members agreed to use this documentation to seek funding for this event.

The lead members noted a meeting had taken place with the Moddey Dhoo Club on 11 December 2018. The Moddey Dhoo had agreed to relocate their Festival of Motorsport event onto Shore Road between Crown Street and Stanley Road. This would place the event adjacent to the Vintage Motorcycle Club event and bring it into the heart of the Town. The Club were considering if an entertainment area or stage would assist them to build on the success of last years’s event. The Town Clerk advised he had sent in a letter of support to the Moddey Dhoo for the events scheduled for 6 June and 27 August 2019.
The lead members noted the contents of the cruise ship schedule for 2019 which showed 11 cruise ships disembarking in Peel. The lead members asked the Commissioners’ officers to work with Cruiseiom and the Department of Economic Development to ensure these visits are successful.
The lead members noted the Department of Infrastructure Highway Service Division had objected to the Commissioners’ planning application for a playpark at the Western Swimming Pool. The Town Clerk advised a meeting had taken place on 12 December 2018 with representatives of the Highway Service Division; representatives from the Western Swimming Pool Board; the Minister for Infrastructure; and a local member for the Legislative Council. This meeting was arranged by the Western Swimming Pool Board to discuss the recent child road traffic incident. The Town Clerk advised the representatives from Highway Service Division were more interested in discussing the application and it became apparent they wanted full compliance with modern visibility splay requirements, the bus stop relocated and an independent road safety audit. The Town Clerk advised these issues were dealt with in the planning application design statement for the changes to an existing access. The lead members noted the Department’s political representatives had communicated with the Commissioners and the Western Swimming Pool staff to express concerns about the unexpected outcome of the meeting and their willingness to resolve this situation. The Town Clerk advised he would write to the planning authority to highlight the incorrect assumptions contained within Highway Service’s objections and the presence of the existing coach/bus facilities neighbouring the site which can be used if Bus Vannin do not wish to use the new layby.
The lead members noted the Headland’s wall rebuilding was completed as scheduled prior to Christmas. This work was 40% of the scheme list value and the Commissioners had received an invoice for the full valuation of the works. The invoice for the staff pool car had been submitted to the Commissioners for payment and the escape ladder for the Library would be installed prior to April 2019. The lead members noted all the 2019 events had taken place and the budget for this work had been spent. The Commissioners had ordered ten new heritage style lighting columns with embellishments costing £3,814 per unit. The Town Clerk reported the urgent work on the sandstone walling on the Albany Road rear access lane and the wall behind the Town Hall had commenced in January 2019. The remaining projects are the information technology system for campsite bookings, the refurbishment of the Market Place toilets and the works at St Peter’s church.
The lead members noted a surveyor was taking forward the Rearyt Aalin estate project design as previously reported to the Board.
The lead member supported a CPI increase in his mechanical road sweeping rates from 1 April 2019. 

The lead members noted a deposit had been paid for the Land Rover hoist which the Commissioners had approved for purchase in the 2019/20 budget.
The lead member noted no defects, remedial works or health and safety issues were reported to the meeting.
The lead members agreed the Commissioners need to review the Leece Museum Trust arrangements through advising existing trust members of their responsibility to hold regular meetings, their corporate governance obligations and the requirement to lodge a set of annual accounts. The lead members noted there was a requirement for the Commissioners to approve the appointment of trustees and they asked the Clerk to provide details of the current trustees who had been approved by the Commissioners and to determine if any vacancies exist.
The lead member noted no applications for street entertainers licences were reported to the meeting.

The lead members agreed the use of Fenella beach car park for swim safe. 
The lead members agreed the bonfire and firework display would be scheduled to take place on Friday 25 October 2019. 
Item 12 Library Data Collection

The Board noted the contents of the communication dated 1 February 2019 from the Cabinet Office requesting the release of the Commissioners’ library data on a bimonthly basis and the Commissioners attendance at a meeting on 28 March 2019. Mr Heath stated he was concerned this working parties remit was extending beyond the Government’s library provision and was making recommendation on operational matters which in many cases were already in place. He proposed at this time the Commissioners should note this request and attend the meeting to ascertain the objectives of this working party. This was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 13 Oie Voaldyn and Beach Buddies

The Board noted the content of the communication received in January 2019 describing how the organisers proposed to build upon the success of last year’s Oie Voaldyn event. Mr Davison report beach buddies would be holding an event on 4 May 2019 at the Marine Parade end of Peel Promenade and the Oie Voaldyn event would take place on 5 May 2019 at the Harbour end of the Promenade. The Chairman reported a licensing application was advertised in the newspaper for the Oie Voaldyn and Peel Day events. The Clerk advised a licence may have been sought for the sale of an Island manufactured alcohol product for the Oie Voaldyn as part of the Manx product promotion aspect of this festival. Mr Davison reported this was his understanding and he would not support the sale and consumption of alcohol from street traders on Peel Day because this was a family event and the number of people attending the event would create problems with  the enforcement of licensed premises for the Commissioners and their staff. The Deputy Chairman stated he would have concerns with the street trading of alcohol for consumption when other licensed premises are located in the vicinity. He believed this would be contrary to the Commissioners’ street trading policy unless the product was different from that being offered by existing businesses and sufficient additional demand was being generated for the product. The Deputy Chairman proposed the street trading of alcohol was not to be permitted on Peel Day and the Town Clerk should ascertain  what licence was being sought for Oie Voaldyn. This was seconded by Mr Davison and the Board unanimously agreed. The Chairman did not vote on this item.
Item 14 2019 Cruise Ship Schedule

The Board noted the content of the Cruise ship schedule which detailed eleven cruise ships visiting Peel in 2019. The Town Clerk reported he had met representatives from the Department of Enterprise who had advised the passengers on these cruise ships would go on a coach tour in the morning and would have the option of going on a further tour or staying in Peel in the afternoon. In addition, the passengers would be in Peel in the early evening until the cruise ship departed. He advised this was a unique opportunity to showcase Peel by working with the Department of Enterprise to welcome new tourists. Ms Hannan agreed and proposed the Commissioners should work with retailers and restaurants in Peel to ensure everyone is aware of this opportunity. This was seconded by Mr Davison and he agreed to set up a chamber meeting to discuss how Peel can welcome cruise ship visitors.
Item 15 Swim Safe Course

Mr Davison reported the popular and extremely important swim safe course could not use the Life Boat Station for this year’s course which teaches children to be safe around water. He advised a building was required to change in and out of wet suits. The Chairman stated the Peel Sailing Club could be asked to assist in providing these facilities. Mr Davison reported they had expressed concerns relating to the additional cleaning costs. The Chairman proposed the Commissioners should discuss this matter with their tenant, including the provision of additional washing and cleaning facilities, to permit this course to take place. This was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITMES 


	18/090
	Item 16 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update

Ms Hannan reported a meeting had taken place on 16 January 2019 when the following matters were discussed: 

The lead members noted no monthly account figures were available for this Committee meeting. This information was being collated for the third quarter of the year at this time and the accounts up until 31 December 2018 would be provided in January 2019. The Town Clerk reported he was currently undertaking the finance officer work for Peel and Western District Housing Committee and insufficient members of their Board were authorised to sign the instruction to draw down loans to pay for the current capital project. He advised while this situation was resolved the Commissioners had paid £100,000 for works undertake on this capital project. The Town Clerk advised a recharge had been set up to recover this money from the Peel and Western District Housing Committee once the loan was paid into their bank account. The lead members asked when this situation would be resolved. The Town Clerk reported a new bank mandate would be authorised after the Commissioners’ next Board meeting.
The lead members noted the Commissioners had paid for the construction of the Headland’s wall. The lead member for Events Commercial Innovation and Works had approved the funding for resurfacing the footway in front of the wall subject to the Department of Infrastructure providing all the materials free of charge. The Town Clerk reported this would increase the costs of these works to approximately £58,000 which was still within the £70,000 original budget.
The lead members noted all event work for the current financial year was completed in December 2018 following the successful turning on of the Christmas lighting. The works on the stone walling behind the Town Hall was in progress and works would start on Albany Road rear lane walling on the completion of these works. The Town Clerk reported the order for 10 new columns with the scallop shell embellishment had been placed. He advised the outstanding projects were works on the Town Hall, the Market Place toilet refurbishment scheme, St Peter’s Church and ordering an information technology system for the campsite. The only project unlikely to be undertaken this financial year is the St Peter’s Church works. He advised the works on the Headlands wall had not been budgeted for in the 2018/19 financial year and the costs of this work was currently accounted for in the budget for specific projects. The lead members stated all the outstanding approved projects were still to be undertaken if possible using the Commissioners’ reserves in accordance with the Board’s approval. The Town Clerk reported the planning application for the swimming pool playground had received an objection from the Department of Infrastructure’s Highway Service Division. He advised this will prevent this work being undertaken prior to the TT festival.
The lead member noted the contents of the communication from Treasury dated 7 January 2019 concerning the rating objection for 10 and 11 Close Corlett.
The lead members noted the Board had approved the budget for 2019/20 at their December 2018 Board meeting. The Board had asked the Lead Member Committee for Finance and Staff Resource to review the wish list projects to prioritise this expenditure without the requirement to increase the town rate.

The lead members agreed the following

· The annual replacement vehicle budget should be increased by £12,000 to £37,000 to permit the purchase of a new hoist.

· £5,000 of additional Christmas lighting should be purchased from the £25,000 annual street lighting refurbishment programme budget subject to the duration of this programme being increased from 3 years to 5 years.

· The lead members agreed to prioritise funding for the fire festival (£2,500); MGP event (£2,500); temporary beach walkway (£1,000); winter events (£2,500); St Peter’s Clock Tower stonework (£25,000); Sandstone walling programme (£12,000); toilet refurbishment programme (£10,000) and wild flower verge maintenance (£1,000).
The lead members agreed to report their recommendation to the January 2019 Board meeting.

The lead members noted a three year Public Service Commission’s salary proposal had been accepted by two unions. This would involve a 0.55p per hour pay increase for all staff in 2018/19; 2.5% increase in 2019/20 and a 2.75% (subject to confirmation) increase in 2020/21. The Town Clerk reported the salary increase would need to be included in January 2019’s pay and the backdated pay included in the February’s salaries. He advised this increase and the 2019/20 increases were in accordance with the Commissioners’ budget projections.
The lead members noted the contents of the Department of Infrastructure’s press statement and letter to the Commissioners dated 17 December 2018. The lead members noted the 2.1% increase in rents and fees which were higher than the Commissioners’ recommendation not to increase rents or fees this year.
Item 17 Treasury and HSBC Capital Financing Agreement

The Board noted the content of the January 2019 HSBC and Treasury Capital Financing Agreement. The Town Clerk reported this document extended the borrowing to £140,000,000 because the original borrowing had been used on Government and Local Authorities capital housing projects. He reported the Commissioners would not be able to access further funding without signing this new agreement. The Board unanimously agreed to endorse the signing of this document by the Chairman and Deputy Chairman of the Commissioners.
Item 18 Road Sweeping 

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 18 January 2019 requesting a CPI increase to their road sweeping contract rates. Mr Convery proposed this increase was acceptable. This was seconded by Ms Hannan subject to discussions taking place to improve the quality of footway sweeping works and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 19 Road Transport Licensing Committee Goods Vehicles

The Board noted the content of the Road Licensing Committee circular dated 11 February 2019. 
Item 20 Education Bill

The Board noted the content of the Department of Education and Children’s consultation document on the Education Bill. The Chairman proposed a working party should assess this document on behalf of the Commissioners. The Chairman proposed Ms Hannan and the Deputy Chairman to undertake this work because they had responded to the previous consultation. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 21 Capacity and Infrastructure at the Clothworkers

Mr Davison reported the Clothworkers School was 68 pupils over its 400 Children capacity and the building was in a poor condition. He advised many simple maintenance works were not being done including a door which was propped up with a sandbag and rotten window frames. Mr Davison stated the Commissioners had expressed concerns when planning consent was granted for a substantial increase in housing in Peel and was advised by Government representatives the infrastructure including school was able to cope with the increase in population. Peel Clothworkers is an excellent school and parents in Peel wish to send their children to the local school. The Deputy Chairman proposed the Minister for Education and Children should be invited to a meeting to discuss the Commissioners’ concerns and to get the outstanding maintenance works undertaken. This was seconded by Ms Hannan and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 22 Cannabis Consultation

The Board noted the content of the Department of Health and Social Care’s consultation document on cannabis for medical use. The Chairman proposed a working party should assess this document on behalf of the Commissioners. The Chairman proposed Mr Heath and the Deputy Chairman to undertake this work. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 23 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	18/091
	The Deputy Chairman reported the Peel Heritage Trust had passed motion expressing an opinion the Library and Leece Museum should remain in their existing buildings.
Mr Heath proposed holding a public meeting with the Commissioners. Ms Hannan seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed this meeting should take place in September 2019.
The meeting ended at 8:04pm
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